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Congratulations and thank you to 2018 Winter Board Meeting 
co-chairmen Lisa Cosand and Judy Doane and the volunteers of 
Channel Islands District.  Your team was very successful in 
providing our board members and guests with educational op-
portunities, a pleasant atmosphere in which to conduct busi-
ness, great meals, and wonderful programs as well as lots of 
laughter, fun and good memories. 
 

The DŜǩƴƎ ǘƻ Yƴƻǿ ¸ƻǳ [ǳƴŎƘ with Channel Islands District 
members joining the CGCI board members was a success.  This brilliant idea came from 
Channel Islands District. This president hopes to offer a similar program again at our 
next fall and/or winter board meetings. 
 

Another inspired idea was Lisa Cosand’s invitation to Nancy Osborne to appear as 
Audrey Hepburn.  What a great time!  Everyone looked so stylish in the 5ƛƴƴŜǊ ŀǘ ¢ƛũŀπ
ƴȅΩǎ attire and the line dancing took the evening to another level.   
 

At the winter board meeting we learned how some of the information shared during 
ά¢ƘŜ CŀƛǊ ς .ǳǧŜ /ƻǳƴǘȅ {ǘȅƭŜέ in Oroville has been used.  Launa Gould reported that her 
club has scheduled a Flower Press Workshop.  Luther Burbank District Director, 
Marybeth Hull shared her experience of returning from the 2018 Fall Board Meeting in 
Oroville only to be evacuated during the Tubbs Fire in the Santa Rose area a few days 
later.  Marybeth had just made seed balls in Oroville and with lots of time on her hands, 
she got people together for seed ball making parties and ²ƛƭŘŬǊŜ ²ƛƭŘƅƻǿŜǊǎ was creat-
ed.  Others, in very informal settings mentioned that they were also incorporating what 
they learned into activities for their club or district.  The impact of “The Fair - Butte 
County Style” will expand when a similar event is offered at the 2019 Pacific Region Con-
vention in Van Nuys. 
 

On February 22, this president visited Cascade District for their spring meeting.  This 
district has approximately 200 members in 7 clubs located in Shasta, Tehama and Trinity 
Counties.  Approximately 45-50 members attended representing all seven clubs.   Cas-
cade District Director, Kathy Bramhall has to be doing something very special to have 
such a high percentage of attendance at a district meeting.  YǳŘƻǎ ǘƻ YŀǘƘȅΗ 
 

Carmen Scott presented a Bonsai program that included a bit of bonsai history, educa-
tional information about the care of bonsai, with emphasis on the need for frequent 
watering.  aƻǎǘ ƛƳǇƻǊǘŀƴǘƭȅ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜŘ ǿŀǎ ŀ ŘŜƳƻƴǎǘǊŀǝƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎ ŦƻǊ ŎǊŜŀǝƴƎ ŀ 
ōƻƴǎŀƛ ǎǘŀǊǝƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ ǘǿƻ ƻƴŜ Ǝŀƭƭƻƴ ƧǳƴƛǇŜǊǎ ǇǳǊŎƘŀǎŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ŀ ōƛƎ ōƻȄ ǎǘƻǊŜ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ Ǉƭŀƴǘ 
ŎŜƴǘŜǊΦ Each plant was taken from the standard black plastic container and then down to 
the root ball before the base, lowest branches, number of branches, existing structure, 
“movement” and root system were evaluated.  Once the second plant was determined 
to be the best choice, it was time for the juniper to begin its life as a bonsai.  A jin, a 
deadwood technique of stripping the bark in a certain area was used to begin the pro-
cess of making the tree look older and like it really had to struggle to survive to old age.  
Roots were trimmed where necessary.  A special planting mixture composed of clay 
rocks, decomposed granite and lava gravel was placed in the container.  The tree was 
wired to force changes in the shape of this bonsai and then it was all wired to the con-
tainer to prevent it from tipping over.  A bit more of the planting mixture was added 
before the planting mixture was compressed by poking with a wooden skewer to elimi-
nate any air pockets. 

http://californiagardenclubs.com/
http://www.gardenclub.org
http://www.pacificregiongardenclubs.org
mailto:4rita@roadrunner.com
mailto:cgcicommunications@cagardenclubs.org
http://californiagardenclubs.com/cgcinewsletters
https://www.facebook.com/CaliforniaGardenClubsInc
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CGCI Official Calendar 
californiagardenclubs.com/calendar  

 

¶ !ǇǊƛƭ с-уΣ нлмуΥ Pacific Region 
Convention, Chena Hot Springs, 
AK 

¶ aŀȅ нм-нпΣ нлмуΥ NGC Conven-
tion, Philadelphia, PA 

¶ WǳƴŜ п-тΣ нлмуΥ  CGCI Conven-
tion, Tuolumne, CA 
    Host:  Valley Lode District 
   

**************************** 
 
 
 
 
 
 

CGCI Schools Chairmen 
Environmental: Shane Looper 
 slooper@sbcglobal.net 
Flower Show: Gudrun Kimmel 
 gudron56@att.net 
Gardening:  Greg Pokorski, 
 gregpokorski@earthlink.net 
Landscape Design: Alexis Slafer 
 aslafer@ca.rr.com 
 

 

NGC Schools Calendar 
(California) 

All registration forms are on the  
CGCI website Calendar page 

californiagardenclubs.com/calendar 
Go to gardenclub.org  
for schools in other states 

 

¶ Landscape Design School, Series 
27, Course 1.  Sponsor: Colfax 
Garden Club 
NOTE:  This series has been post-
poned due to unforeseen circum-
stances.  Watch this space and the 
website calendar for the new 
dates. 
 
¶ aŀȅ п-сΣ нлмуΥ Flower Show 
Symposium.  Best Western      
Grosvenor Hotel, So. San  
Francisco 
¶ WǳƴŜ нрΣ нлмуΥ  NGC Tri-
Refresher,  Sepulveda Garden 
Center, Encino 
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Why were so many details provided here?  This president has seen a few bonsai pro-
grams but never the process for starting a bonsai.  Not only was this very interesting 
but it helps overcome what has to be the main obstacle when getting started in bon-
sai…the need for a bonsai!  After this demonstration, the garden club members attend-
ing had learned exactly how to get started.  If your club hasn’t had a speaker provide 
this information, you may want to request that this be included in your next bonsai 
program. 
 

“Thank you” to the district for the donation to the President’s Project: {ǳǎǘŀƛƴŀōƭŜ ŀƴŘ 
9ǾŜǊ-ƎǊƻǿƛƴƎ {ŎƘƻƭŀǊǎƘƛǇǎΦ  One club president noted that if they did not have appli-
cants for their scholarship their club may donate their scholarship money to the CGCI 
President’s Project.  ²Ƙŀǘ ŀ ǿƻƴŘŜǊŦǳƭ ƛŘŜŀΗ  Actually, a number of clubs might find 
themselves in this same situation.  Donating to the CGCI President’s Project provides a 
good solution, especially if your club has raffle income that needs to be used for an 
educational purpose.   
 

To the members of Cascade District, thank you for the warm welcome, the fellowship, 
educational program and the very enjoyable lunch. 
 

Coming up next----the /D/L утǘƘ !ƴƴǳŀƭ /ƻƴǾŜƴǝƻƴΣ ƘƻǎǘŜŘ ōȅ ±ŀƭƭŜȅ [ƻŘŜ 5ƛǎǘǊƛŎǘ will 
be held in Tuolumne at Black Oak Resort Hotel June 4-8. Preparation of the Call is un-
derway and will be distributed by email by April 15.   Committee meetings will be held 
on June 4 and the pre-convention board meeting will be held on June 5 as well as other 
activities.  The convention begins with the opening ceremony.  The convention con-
cludes with business meetings, our last dinner and organizational board meeting.  Com-
plete details will be included in the Call.  Unless they are extending their stay, most 
board members will check-out on Friday, June 8.   

YǊȅǎǘŀƭ 

Wƻƛƴ ǳǎ ŦƻǊ {ǳƳƳŜǊ {ŎƘƻƻƭ 
ōȅ DǊŜƎ tƻƪƻǊǎƪƛΣ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΣ {ƻǳǘƘŜǊƴ /ŀƭƛŦƻǊƴƛŀ DŀǊŘŜƴ /ƭǳō 

άLǘΩǎ ŀ .ŜŀǳǝŦǳƭ 5ŀȅ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ bŜƛƎƘōƻǊƘƻƻŘέ 
WǳƴŜ нрΣ нлму - тΥпр ŀΦƳΦ - рΥол ǇΦƳ 
{ŜǇǳƭǾŜŘŀ DŀǊŘŜƴ /ŜƴǘŜǊ ƛƴ 9ƴŎƛƴƻ 

 

Southern California Garden Club is sponsoring an educational event open to everyone 
which will also serve as a NGC Tri-Refresher. The day will feature eight lectures (by six 
instructors) and interactive exercises covering an analytical look at our neighborhoods, 
including our backyards, community and school gardens and the new urban forest. 
 

A NGC Tri-Refresher allows NGC Environmental, Gardening and Landscape Design Con-
sultants in good standing to refresh their credentials.  They may refresh for credit as 
often as once each calendar year and must refresh by the end of the fifth calendar year 
after becoming a consultant or last refreshing.  This refresher is important to all consult-
ants, but especially to those whose credentials are due to lapse on December 31, 2018.  
This is the only California refresher currently scheduled in 2018.  Check with your CGCI 
schools chairmen: Shane Looper (Environmental Schools), Greg Pokorski (Gardening 
Schools), and Alexis Slafer (Landscape Design Schools) about your consultant status and 
eligibility to refresh. 
 

Watch for the registration form to be posted on the CGCI website.  Contact Registrar 
Robin Pokorski, cgciRobin@gmail.com, 818-361-7873.  

IŀǾŜ ȅƻǳ ǊŜƎƛǎǘŜǊŜŘ ȅƻǳǊ CƭƻǿŜǊ {ƘƻǿΚ  There is a new ONLINE form -  
http://californiagardenclubs.com/content/flower-show-registration-form 

Questions?  Contact Flower Show Awards Chairman, Pat Clayes, patclayes@aol.com 

http://californiagardenclubs.com/
http://californiagardenclubs.com/calendar
http://californiagardenclubs.com/calendar
http://gardenclub.org/
mailto:cgciRobin@gmail.com
http://californiagardenclubs.com/content/flower-show-registration-form
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CGCI Programs & Projects 

Go to californiagardenclubs.com 
for details 

***************************** 

¶ aŜƳōŜǊǎƘƛǇ ϧ 5ǳŜǎ όb9²ύ 
 /ƘŀƛǊƳŀƴΥ aŀǊǘƘŀ {ƳȅǎŜǊ 
 4949 Mammoth Ave. 
 Sherman Oaks 91423-1319 

¶ LƴǎǳǊŀƴŎŜ 
 Chairman:  Shane Looper 
 213 Carmelo Lane 
 South San Francisco 94080-2204 

¶ DǊƻǳǇ ¢ŀȄ 9ȄŜƳǇǝƻƴ tǊƻƎǊŀƳ 
 Chairman:  Ilene Herringer 
 P.O. Box 1414 
 Gridley 95948-1414 

¶ tŜƴƴȅ tƛƴŜǎ 
 Chairman: Carol Vallens 
 /ƘŜŎƪǎ ǘƻ ¦{ CƻǊŜǎǘ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜ 
 Online form 
¶ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ tǊƻƧŜŎǘ нлмт-мф 
όb9²ύ 

 /ƘŀƛǊƳŀƴΥ /ŀǊƻƭȅƴ IƻȅǳƳ 
 P.O. Box 380 
 Palo Cedro 96073-0380 

¶ tǊƻƧŜŎǘ aƛǎǎƛƻƴ .ƭǳŜ 
 Chairman:  Shane Looper 
 213 Carmelo Lane 
 South San Francisco 94080-2204 

¶ {ŎƘƻƭŀǊǎƘƛǇǎ ό!ǇǇƭƛŎŀǝƻƴǎύ 
 Chairman: Martha Smyser 
 4949 Mammoth Ave. 
 Sherman Oaks 91423-1319 

¶ {ǘŀƎŜŎƻŀŎƘ Iƛƭƭ tǊƻǇŀƎŀǝƻƴ 
 Chairman: Mary Lou Goodwin 
 1312 Gates St. 
 Eureka 95501-2627 

¶ {ǘŀƳǇǎ 
 Chairman:  Claudia Marsh 
 19822 Ottawa Rd. 
 Apple Valley 92308-6155  
¶ 5ƻƴŀǝƻƴǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ŦƻƭƭƻǿƛƴƎ  
    ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘǎ ŀǊŜ ƳŀƛƭŜŘ ǘƻΥ 
 California Garden Clubs 
 P.O. Box 75,  
 Graton 95444-0075 
     Anza-Borrego Desert State Park 
     Blue Star Memorials 
     CGCI Endowments (2 funds) 
     CGCI Scholarship  Fund (direct)
  Rare Plant Treasure Hunt 
     Reforestation/Restoration 
     Sempervirens Fund 
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нлму CƭƻǿŜǊ {Ƙƻǿ {ȅƳǇƻǎƛǳƳ  
aŀǊȅ !ǊŀƪŜƭƛŀƴ ϧ [ƛƭƛ !ǊŀƳ-.ƻǎǘΣ /ƻ-/ƘŀƛǊƳŜƴ 
 

aŀȅ п-сΣ нлму 
.Ŝǎǘ ²ŜǎǘŜǊƴ DǊƻǎǾŜƴƻǊ IƻǘŜƭ 

оул {Φ !ƛǊǇƻǊǘ .ƭǾŘΣ {ƻǳǘƘ {ŀƴ CǊŀƴŎƛǎŎƻ 
bƻǘŜ ǘƘŜ ŎƘŀƴƎŜ ƛƴ ƭƻŎŀǝƻƴ 
Registrar:  Shane Looper 

 

¶ Horticulture:  Instructor Dottie Howatt - Tulips, Displays & Collections and 
"What to do about "Any Other Worthy Specimen" in the Flower Show." 

¶ Design:  Instructor Penny Decker  - Featured Plant Materials' Design and 
Cascade Design. These are two of the new Design types featured in the 
нлмт IŀƴŘōƻƻƪ ŦƻǊ CƭƻǿŜǊ {ƘƻǿǎΦ Her allied topic will be "Exploring Crea-
tivity in Botanical Arts."  

 

Here's your chance to update your designing and judging knowledge.  Early 
registrants get front row seats, after students.  Brochures will be available 
soon. 

***************************************************** 

/ŀƭƛŦƻǊƴƛŀ bŀǝǾŜ tƭŀƴǘ ²ŜŜƪ 
!ǇǊƛƭ мр-нмΣ нлму 
.ȅ wƻȄŀƴƴŜ /ŀƳǇōŜƭƭΣ /ƘŀƛǊƳŀƴ 
 

In 2010 the California State Legislature approved Assembly Concurrent Resolu-
tion (ACR) No. 173, Evans-Native Plant Week. This declared the 3rd week of 
April as California Native Plant Week and encourages community groups, 
schools, and citizens to undertake appropriate activities to promote the con-
servation, restoration, and appreciation of California's native plants.  
 

ACR 173 recognizes the vital historical, artistic and economic contributions Cal-
ifornia’s native plants have made to our state and points out that California 
native plant gardening and landscaping have tremendous positive impacts to 
our watersheds, to habitat recovery and to curbing catastrophic wildfires. It 
also recognizes that home landscaping and gardening with native plants can 
cut residential water use from 60 to 90% over conventional gardening. For 
more info on California Native Plant Week 2018, visit the California Native 
Plant Society events calendar at 

https://www.cnps.org/cnps/horticulture/calendar 
or contact your local garden club. 

±ƛǝǎ ŎŀƭƛŦƻǊƴƛŎŀκ/ŀƭƛŦƻǊƴƛŀ ²ƛƭŘ DǊŀǇŜ 
(Photo taken at Hughson Arboretum 

and Gardens, Hughson, CA) 

http://californiagardenclubs.com/
http://californiagardenclubs.com/
https://www.cnps.org/cnps/horticulture/calendar
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Awards, Honors & Recognition 
CGCI offers many ways to say 
“Thank You” or “Good Job” 

 

NOTE:  Check the forms for the  
correct mailing address 

Californiagardenclubs.com/forms 
 ̈!ǿŀǊŘǎ tǊƻƎǊŀƳ 

 Chairman:  Berni Hendrix 
 Check the website for updated 
 forms and instructions  
 ̈.ǳǎƛƴŜǎǎ /ƻƳƳŜƴŘŀǝƻƴǎ 

 Chairman: Launa Gould  
 Online request form 
 ̈/ŀƭƛŦƻǊƴƛŀ /ƻƴǎǳƭǘŀƴǘǎ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭ 

 Landscape Design (various) & 
     Outstanding Private Garden 
 Chairman:  Josie Goodenow 
 9003 County Road 6470 
 West Plains, MO 65775 
 ̈IƻƴƻǊ .ƻƻƪ  

 Chairman: Deedee Speer  
 30861 Saddleback Road  
 Valley Center 92082-3848  

 ̈[ƛŦŜ aŜƳōŜǊǎƘƛǇǎ 
 Chairman:  Carlotta Wixon-Welker 
 14216 Karry’s Place 
 Grass Valley 95945-7934 

 ̈[ƻƴƎ-¢ŜǊƳ /ŜǊǝŬŎŀǘŜǎ 
 Chairman:  Mike Gould 
 Online request form 

 ̈aŜƳōŜǊ !ǿŀǊŘ ƻŦ 5ƛǎǝƴŎǝƻƴ 
 Chairman:  Mike Gould 
 1212 Avenida Buena Suerte 
 San Clemente 92672-2348 
 

******************************* 
 

Promotional Materials 

 
Did you know that 
CGCI offers promo-
tional and informa-
tional materials and 
many are FREE*! 
 
 

¶ Banners 
¶ Bookmarks* 
¶ Rack Cards* 
¶ Pamphlets* 

 
ό/ƘŜŎƪ ǘƘŜ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜ ŦƻǊ ƻǊŘŜǊƛƴƎ  

ŘŜǘŀƛƭǎύ 
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***************************************************** 

9ǳǊŜƪŀ {Ŝǉǳƻƛŀ DŀǊŘŜƴ /ƭǳō 
!ǊōƻǊ ²ŜŜƪ /ŜƭŜōǊŀǝƻƴ 
ESGC, The Jefferson Project, and Keep Eureka Beautiful joined forces to cele-
brate California Arbor Week 2018.  This network of non profit and community 
tree planting groups is committed to increasing green spaces in our community. 
 

On March 8 the Humboldt State University 
Youth Education Service (Y.E.S.), Environmen-
tal Program arranged for the youth enrolled 
in the After School Program at the Jefferson 
Project to learn how to plant fruit trees.  
Pierson’s Garden Shop and Nursery donated 
a fig tree which will be planted in the Pro-
ject’s new orchard.  The children will receive 
redwood seedlings, also donated by Pierson’s, which will eventually be planted 
in the forest at Sequoia Park. 
 

The garden club received a City of 
Eureka Proclamation from Mayor  
Frank Yaeger in recognition of their 
support of California Arbor Week and 
for their civic beatification projects in 
the community.  Marcy Foster, Maria 
Krenek and Mary Lou Goodwin ac-
cepted the award on behalf of the 
Eureka Sequoia Garden Club and Cali-
fornia Garden Clubs, Inc. 

DǊŜŜƴ ¢ƘǳƳō D/ (Cloverdale): 
won 1st Place at the Citrus Fair 
for their “Superheros” display 

recognizing First Responders 
who played such an im-
portant part during the fire 
storm in October 2017. 

{ŀƴ 5ƛŜƎƻ /ƻǳƴǘȅ DŀǊŘŜƴ DǳƛƭŘΥ  The group has partnered with Meals on Wheels to 
establish a “Giving Garden.” In addition to a possible hands-on growing experience 
there are other ways to contribute.  During the 
holidays, for every birthday, and even when a 
senior is just feeling "blue," Meals on Wheels 
delivers special gift bags, boxes to say ²Ŝ /ŀǊŜ. 
It is a sure way to brighten someone's day and 
say "you are not forgotten."  SDCGG is currently 
collecting new socks for men and women. 

Note:  MoW served nearly half a million meals last year! 

http://californiagardenclubs.com/
http://californiagardenclubs.com/Forms


 

californiagardenclubs.com                                                                                                                                                    5 

 
 
 
 
 
 

tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ нлмт-нлмф 

      bŀƴŎȅ [Φ IŀǊƎǊƻǾŜǎ 
IŜŀŘǉǳŀǊǘŜǊǎΥ  
 4401 Magnolia Avenue  
 St. Louis, MO 63110-3492 
 Telephone: (314) 776-7574  
 Fax: (314) 776-5108  
9ƳŀƛƭΥ headquarters@gardenclub.org  
tǳōƭƛŎŀǝƻƴΥ ¢ƘŜ bŀǝƻƴŀƭ DŀǊŘŜƴŜǊ 
²ŜōǎƛǘŜΥ   gardenclub.org 
/ƻƴǾŜƴǝƻƴΥ  
 May 21-24, 2018, Philadelphia, PA 
 April 30-May 5, 2019, Biloxi, MS 

hƴƎƻƛƴƎ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘǎΥ 
¶ Ames Garden Tools 

¶ Blue & Gold Star Memorials 
¶ US Botanic Butterfly Garden 
¶ School Gardens 

¶ Spring Planting for Butterflies 
¶ Water Projects 
(Go to gardenclub.org for details on these 

and other projects) 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΥ нлмт-нлмф 

 tŜƎƎȅ hƭƛƴ 
tǳōƭƛŎŀǝƻƴΥ ²!/hbL!I 
²ŜōǎƛǘŜΥ   
PacificRegionGardenClubs.org 

/ƻƴǾŜƴǝƻƴΥ  
    April 6-9, 2018 Chena Hot Springs, AK 
    April 2019, California  
 

Are you receiving ²!/hbL!I, the 
newsletter of the Pacific Region?   
If not, you can subscribe here  

(it’s FREE):   
californiagardenclubs.com/

cgcinewsletters 
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!ƳŜǎ DŀǊŘŜƴ ¢ƻƻƭǎ DǊŀƴǘǎ 
 

The application process for grants from AMES tools has started, as of March 
1.   The application form, guidelines and list of tools available can be found on 
the NGC website at www.gardenclub.org/projects/ames-garden-tools.aspx. 

59!5[Lb9Υ  !ǇǊƛƭ мсΣ нлму 
SEND APPLICATION TO:  AMES Tool Grant Program Chairman, Nancy Lambert 
Fulk at nfulk@comcast.net 
 

Thank you, 
Jane M. Waugh,  waugh@optonline.net 
NGC Sponsors & Partnerships Committee 
NGC Ames Relationship Manager 

Ames has set aside $5,000 in garden tools available for local community gardening pro-
jects during the 2018 calendar year. Local gardening projects/programs performed or 
supported by NGC local member clubs and scheduled to be carried out March 1 - Sep-
tember 30, 2018 are eligible to apply for a grant of Ames tools. Projects may be a joint 
venture with another organization. Awarded tools will be shipped to the successful appli-
cant(s) on or about the Project Start Date indicated on the Application.  

!Ǌƪŀƴǎŀǎ DŀǊŘŜƴǎ ŀƴŘ !Ǌǘ 
hŎǘƻōŜǊ у-моΣ нлму 
²ƛǘƘ ŀ Řŀȅ ŀǘ aƻǎǎ aƻǳƴǘŀƛƴ CŀǊƳ 
 

Join us as we explore some of Arkansas’s most beautiful gardens and moun-
tainous landscapes; learn about the history of the famous Hot Springs resort 
(now a National Park) and the Victorian town of Eureka Springs; and discover 
the phenomenal art and architecture of Crystal Bridges Museum.  For garden-
ers, the highlight of our journey will be a day at the famed Moss Mountain 
Farm, home of tΦ !ƭƭŜƴ {ƳƛǘƘΦ 

Tour price:  $2,050 includes 
¶ о ƴƛƎƘǘǎ ƭƻŘƎƛƴƎ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ /ŀǇƛǘŀƭ IƻǘŜƭΣ [ƛǧƭŜ wƻŎƪ  
¶ н ƴƛƎƘǘǎ ƭƻŘƎƛƴƎ ƛƴ ŬǊǎǘ-Ŏƭŀǎǎ .ŜƴǘƻƴǾƛƭƭŜΣ !ǊƪŀƴǎŀǎΣ ƘƻǘŜƭ  

¶ р .ǊŜŀƪŦŀǎǘǎΣ н [ǳƴŎƘŜǎΣ ŀƴŘ п 5ƛƴƴŜǊǎ  
¶ DǳƛŘŜŘ ¢ƻǳǊǎ ŀƴŘ ŜƴǘǊŀƴŎŜǎΥ DŀǊǾƛƴ DŀǊŘŜƴǎΣ Iƻǘ {ǇǊƛƴƎǎ bŀǝƻƴŀƭ tŀǊƪΣ 
aŀǊƭǎƎŀǘŜ tƭŀƴǘŀǝƻƴΣ 9ǳǊŜƪŀ {ǇǊƛƴƎǎΣ ¢ƘƻǊƴŎǊƻǿƴ /ƘŀǇŜƭΣ /Ǌȅǎǘŀƭ .ǊƛŘƎŜǎ 
aǳǎŜǳƳ ƻŦ !ƳŜǊƛŎŀƴ !ǊǘΣ CǊŀƴƪ [ƭƻȅŘ ²ǊƛƎƘǘ IƻǳǎŜ  

¶ 5ŀȅ ŀǘ aƻǎǎ aƻǳƴǘŀƛƴ CŀǊƳ ǿƛǘƘ ǿƻǊƪǎƘƻǇ  

For brochure and complete details go to: 
http://www.gardenclub.org/projects/ngc-sponsored-tours.aspx 

IŀǾŜ ȅƻǳ ŎƻƳǇƭŜǘŜŘ ǘƘŜ /D/L tŜǊǎƻƴƴŜƭ CƻǊƳΚ   
The Nominating Committee ²!b¢{ ¸h¦Η   

http://californiagardenclubs.com/content/personnel-form 

http://californiagardenclubs.com/
http://gardenclub.org/
http://www.gardenclub.org/projects/ongoing-projects/ames-garden-tools.aspx
http://www.gardenclub.org/projects/ongoing-projects/butterfly-garden.aspx
http://www.gardenclub.org/projects/ongoing-projects/school-gardens.aspx
http://www.gardenclub.org/projects/ongoing-projects/spring-planting-butterflies.aspx
http://www.gardenclub.org/projects/ongoing-projects/water-projects.aspx
http://gardenclub.org/
http://pacificregiongardenclubs.org/
http://californiagardenclubs.com/cgcinewsletters
http://californiagardenclubs.com/cgcinewsletters
gardenclub.org
http://www.gardenclub.org/projects/ames-garden-tools.aspx
mailto:nfulk@comcast.net
mailto:waugh@optonline.net
http://www.gardenclub.org/projects/ngc-sponsored-tours.aspx
http://californiagardenclubs.com/content/personnel-form
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5ŀũƻŘƛƭǎ !ŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ wƛŘƎŜ 
.ȅ WŀȅƴŜ [ƻŎŀǎ 
όtǊŜǎŜƴǘŜŘ ŀǘ нлму ²ƛƴǘŜǊ .ƻŀǊŘ ōȅ ²ŀǊŘ IŀōǊƛŜƭύ 
 

As a resident of the town of Paradise, I always felt that something was needed to bring the community together, a 
unifying concept that would bring hope and joy to all who passed this way. But what could be done that would en-
hance the beauty that the town already possessed? I was stumped!  The solution eluded me. 
 

In 2002, I heard of the Daffodil Project in New York City. A city wide project to plant daffodils to serve as a memorial 
for the tragedy of 9-11.  I began to envision a daffodil project as a way to bring beauty to the entire town.  Shortly 
thereafter, a friend gave me a sign: “¢ƻ tƭŀƴǘ ! DŀǊŘŜƴΣ ƛǎ ǘƻ .ŜƭƛŜǾŜ ƛƴ ¢ƻƳƻǊǊƻǿΦέ The sign was accompanied by some 
flowers to start a garden at my home.  This became a mantra that carried me through a serious illness. As I was recov-
ering I noted the many daffodils planted at a business on the corner of Skyway and Elliot in Paradise. My vision began 
to take shape, but just a vague shape. 
 

In 2008, I approached the Paradise Garden Club president with a proposal to plant 3,000 daffodils in the town of Para-
dise as the beginning of an ongoing project that would bring warmth to the soul after a long and often dreary win-
ter. The club adopted the project, but while the vision was in it's infancy, the town was devastated by the Humboldt 
Fire. Many of the club members were evacuated, and saw their friends and families lose their homes and all that was 
near and dear to them.  “¢ƻ tƭŀƴǘ ŀ DŀǊŘŜƴ ƛǎ ǘƻ .ŜƭƛŜǾŜ ƛƴ ¢ƻƳƻǊǊƻǿέ became the motto for the project. The vision 
was no longer just to bring warmth to the soul after the dreary winter, it was also to bring hope for the future. 
 

Before we were able to take any action on our revised vision, we were blanketed in smoke and ashes and saw days 
with no sun. The Camp Fire had burst through its boundaries and was licking at the east side of town. Once again 
many club members were evacuated, never knowing if they would see their beloved homes and gardens again. 
 

Thus, the scope of the project finally took shape...”Tƻ Ǉƭŀƴǘ ŘŀũƻŘƛƭǎ ŀŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ wƛŘƎŜ ǘƻ ǿŀǊƳ 
ǘƘŜ ǎƻǳƭ ŀƊŜǊ ŀ ƭƻƴƎ ŀƴŘ ŘǊŜŀǊȅ ǿƛƴǘŜǊΦΦΦΦŎƻƳōƛƴŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ŘŜǎƛǊŜ ǘƻ ōǊƛƴƎ ƭƛŦŜ ōŀŎƪ ǘƻ ŀ ŎƻƳπ
Ƴǳƴƛǘȅ ǎǳũŜǊƛƴƎ ŦǊƻƳ ŀ ǎǳƳƳŜǊ ƻŦ ŬǊŜΣ ǎƳƻƪŜ ŀƴŘ ŀǎƘŜǎΦέ 
 

To date, the vision for 3,000 bulbs to be planted the first year has grown to 60,000 bulbs. The 
club beautification committee allotted $2,000 to provide the first 10,000 bulbs. The additional 
funding was provided through community support.  
 

While the vision for “5ŀũƻŘƛƭǎ !ŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ wƛŘƎŜέ started with one person, without the diligent 
efforts and undying support of the daffodil committee, the faith of the garden club members, 
and enthusiastic response of the entire community, that vision would not have had the 
strength to take flight. 
 

***************************************************** 

/D/L ǊŜǘǳǊƴǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ {ŀƴ CǊŀƴŎƛǎŎƻ CƭƻǿŜǊ ϧ DŀǊŘŜƴ {Ƙƻǿ 
...and the show returns to the Cow Palace!  Yes, once again, CGCI will have 
an information booth at the San Francisco Flower & Garden Show April 4-8.  
Although the booth’s location is subject to change, currently, it is scheduled 
to be in the concourse area at the entrance to the main hall.  Check the pro-

gram for a map of the booth locations. 
 

Membership Chairman, Martha Smyser is coordinating the booth and the volunteer schedule.  If you plan to attend 
the show and have an hour or two available or you would like to attend the show, please consider volunteering to 
assist in the CGCI booth.  It is a lot of fun talking to those attending the show and to our garden club members who 
drop in to say hello.  Contact Martha (cgci3rdvp@cagardenclubs.org  or 510-541-5517) for more details.  (Note:  there 
are passes available for volunteers so get your name on the list) 
 

For complete SFFGS details go to https://www.sfgardenshow.com/ 

http://californiagardenclubs.com/
mailto:cgci3rdvp@cagardenclubs.org
https://www.sfgardenshow.com/
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bŜǿǎ ŦǊƻƳ tǊƻƧŜŎǘ aƛǎǎƛƻƴ .ƭǳŜΣ tƘŀǎŜ LL 
 {ƘŀƴŜ [ƻƻǇŜǊΣ /ƘŀƛǊƳŀƴ 

¢ƘŜ ŦƻƭƭƻǿƛƴƎ ƛǎ ŜȄŎŜǊǇǘŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ нлмм-нлму {ǳƳƳŀǊȅ wŜǇƻǊǘ ōȅ tǊƛŎŜ {ƘŜǇǇȅΣ DƻƭŘŜƴ DŀǘŜ bŀǝƻƴŀƭ tŀǊƪǎ 
/ƻƴǎŜǊǾŀƴŎȅΥ 
“In 2016 we began Phase II of Project: Mission Blue. While continuing to grow and plant lupines, we have also start-
ed to grow nectar plants for the adult Mission Blue butterfly. In 2017 we planted 703 nectar plants that included 
coast buckwheat (9ǊƛƻƎƻƴǳƳ ƭŀǝŦƻƭƛǳƳύ, California phacelia (tƘŀŎŜƭƛŀ ŎŀƭƛŦƻǊƴƛŎŀύ, checkerbloom ({ƛŘŀƭŎŜŀ ƳŀƭǾƛƅƻπ
Ǌŀύ, and yarrow (!ŎƘƛƭƭŜŀ ƳƛƭƭŜŦƻƭƛǳƳύ. These nectar plants are much easier to grow, and we have had high planting 
survivorship rates. 
 

The increase in lupines at our park site called Milagra Ridge has given us the opportunity to apply and receive a per-
mit from the Department of Fish and Wildlife to move Mission blue butterflies from an existing healthy butterfly 
population at San Bruno Mountain County Park to the newly created lupine patches at Milagra Ridge. For the past 
two years we have introduced Mission blue butterflies to new and existing lupine patches and are successfully moni-
toring the establishment of these new populations of butterflies. 
 

The National Park and the Golden Gate National Parks Conservancy want to thank the California Garden Clubs, Inc. for their 
sustained support of Project: Mission Blue.  It is through a prolonged effort that we are able to make such a great impact on the 
survival of the endangered Mission blue butterfly and engage the surrounding communities in environmental education and 
stewardship. “ 
 

tǊƛŎŜ ŀƭǎƻ ǎŜƴǘ ǘƘŜ ǇƛŎǘǳǊŜ ōŜƭƻǿ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ [ǳǇƛƴŜ ²9 ǇƭŀƴǘŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ tŀǊƪΦ /ŀƴ ȅƻǳ CƛƴŘ ǘƘŜ ŎŀǘŜǊǇƛƭƭŀǊ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǇƛŎǘǳǊŜΚ 
¢Ƙŀǘ ƎǊŜŜƴ ŎŀǘŜǊǇƛƭƭŀǊ ǿƛƭƭ ǎƻƻƴ ōŜ ŀ aƛǎǎƛƻƴ .ƭǳŜ .ǳǧŜǊƅȅΦ !ƭƭ ƻŦ ȅƻǳǊ Řƻƴŀǝƻƴǎ ŀǊŜ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ǘƻ ƛƴŎǊŜŀǎŜ ǘƘŜ aƛǎǎƛƻƴ 
.ƭǳŜ ǇƻǇǳƭŀǝƻƴ ǿƛǘƘ ŦƻƻŘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘƛǎ ŜƴŘŀƴƎŜǊŜŘ ǎǇŜŎƛŜǎΦ 9·/L¢LbD b9²{ΗΗ 

Thanks to the following individuals, clubs and districts for their donations:  

Garden Study Club of the Peninsula,  
Humboldt District,   
Pacifica Garden Club,  
Luther Burbank District,  
Petaluma Garden Club,  
San Bruno Garden Club,  
San Fernando Valley District,  
Santa  Rosa Garden Club,  
Southern California Garden Club  

Sue Bennett,  
Rilla Crane- in honor of Sue Bennett,  
Millie Benson,  
Christina Isenberg- in honor of Meg Milani,  
Jane Kaylor,  
Rosa Radicchi,  
Julie West,  
Bay Ocean District,  
Carolands Garden Club,  
Fortuna Garden Club,  
 

 Total Donations for Phase II as of March 20, 2018: 
$3,567.00    

http://californiagardenclubs.com/
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DONATIONS 2017 
¢ƻǘŀƭ ǘƘƛǎ ƳƻƴǘƘΥ ϷоΣтплΦлл 
/ŀǊƻƭ ±ŀƭƭŜƴǎΣ /ƘŀƛǊƳŀƴ 
Total January 1 to date: 

ϷуΣлнсΦлл 

wŜƳƛƴŘŜǊΥ  CGCI does ƴƻǘ issue the certificates acknowledging Penny Pines donations or track checks.  If you have questions 
about a donation or a certificate please contact the appropriate Forest Service office.  Addresses and telephone numbers are 
listed on the Penny Pines page of the CGCI website. 

.!¸ .wL5D9{  
Eden GC ......................................... $340 
 Honor:  Sue Bogue, Colette  
 Castellino, Marie Davies, Marina  
 Wilson 
 Memory: Carol Carnejo 
Pinole GC  ...................................... $136  
 Honor: Gerri Raumer  
 Memory: Marie Noonan 
.!¸ h/9!b  
Woodside Hills GC  ........................... $68   
 Memory:  Florence Wray 
/h{¢! ±9w59 
Long Beach GC ............................... $204 
5L!.[h Chh¢IL[[{  
Blackhawk Bloomers GC  .................. $68  
 Honor: Bev Barnes  
Dh[59b Chh¢IL[[{  
Lake of the Sky GC  ......................... $136  
 Honor: Kathy Swigard,  
 Diane Morrison  
a9b5h-[!Y9  
District ........................................... $204  
 Honor: Kathy Holmes, 
 Carol Ann Hulsmann  
 Memory: Gerald Shaul 
hw!bD9 /h¦b¢¸  
Del Norte GC  ................................... $68   
 Memory: Peter Moriarty 
Naples Island GC  ............................ $204   
 Memory: Bettie Suttie; Rosanne  
 O'Brien; Mary Lamb 
Orange County Fuchsia Society  ........ $68   
t![ha!w  
Chula Vista GC  ............................... $136  
 Honor: Beverly Parker, Marion Beecroft  

Poway Valley GC  ............................ $136   
 Honor:  D.A. DeGomes,  
 Lynn Rummel  
San Dieguito GC  ............................. $136 
 Honor:  Thelma Montag  
  Alice Diman Pratt  ........................... $68  
 Honor: Gregory James Gately,   
 Taihu Davis Pratt,  Ahnlong  
 Diman Pratt 
  Nancy McMahon  ............................ $68   
 Memory: Ryan Butner 
  Mary Davies  ................................... $68   
 Memory: Terrence Davies 
  Karlene Stinson  .............................. $68  
  Honor: Barbara Stevens,  
 Dee Ann Wilson  
{!/w!a9b¢h wL±9w ±![[9¸  
Clarksburg GC  .................................. $68   
 Memory: Mary Louise Naugle 
Elk Grove GC  .................................... $68  
 Honor: Gladys Marie Howard  
{!b C9wb!b5h ±![[9¸  
District ............................................. $68   
 Memory: Bea Nicholas 
Burbank-Valley GC  ........................... $68  
 Honor: City of Burbank Fire  
 Department  
Southern California GC  
  Harriet Vallens  ............................... $68   
 Memory: Paul R. Olshen 
West Valley GC  .............................. $272  
 Honor:  Friends of Faith Burns,  
 and Skipper & Bourbon  
 Memory: Robert Burns 

{!b¢! /[!w! ±![[9¸  
Green Thumb GC of Milpitas  ........... $68   
 Memory: Mary Stapleton 
{9v¦hL! Chh¢IL[[{  
Bakersfield GC  ................................. $68  
 Honor: Susan Le Hagiwara  
Valley Oak GC  ............................... $$68   
 Memory: Marlea Luiz  
±![[9¸ [h59  
Foothill GC  ...................................... $68   
 Memory: Jim Jones 
Linden Community GC  ..................... $68  
 Honor: Firefighters and first  
 responders  .... to Northern California  
 wild fires in 2017 
Lodi GC  ......................................... $340  
 Honor: Carol Denton, Lenore  
 Donato,  ............. Susanne Benbrook,  
 First Responders to  ... 2017 California  
 forest fires, mud slides and floods  
 Memory: Luella Severson 
Modesto GC ....................................  $68  
 Honor:  First responders,  
 fire-fighters, officers and volunteers 
 who gave so much to save property  
 and lives this year  
Patterson GC .................................  $136 
 Honor: Patterson Fire Department, 
 West Stanislaus Fire District 
¸h{9aL¢9 D!¢9²!¸  
Atwater GC and Camellia Society  ..... $68  
 Honor:  Cal Fire Atwater Fire  
 Department  

tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ ¢ǊŀǾŜƭ {ŎƘŜŘǳƭŜ 
    April 6-9  Pacific Region Convention, Chena Hot Springs, AK 
    April 11   Arden Park Garden Club, Sacramento 
    April 24   San Pedro Garden Club 90th Anniversary, San Pedro 
    May 10   Roadrunner District, Lucerne Valley     

May 20-24 NGC Convention, Philadelphia, PA 
May 28   Tentative-Cuyucos Garden Club Blue Star Dedication 
June 4-8  CGCI’s 87th Annual Convention, Tuolumne 
June 18  San Fernando Valley District, Encino 
June 19  Southern California Garden Club, Encino 

http://californiagardenclubs.com/
http://californiagardenclubs.com/pennypines

